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May 4, 2023

          Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Christensen- Presiding, Darrel Nish-, Scott Solum-, Jim Brown-, Marc Mair.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: David Hendricksen, Don Sant, Wes Johnson, Greg Cronin, Bob Kowallis, Gordon and Mary Jo Lund, Stephen Jeffers, Jonelle Fitzgerald, Francis Eickbush, Neal Burton
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Marc Mair
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for April 6, 2023– Mayor Christensen asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the minutes for April 6, 2023. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for April 2023 – Mayor Christensen asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for April 2023. With no questions the mayor calls for a motion. Scott Solum makes a motion to approve the financials for April 2023. Marc Mair seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for April 2023.
Public Comment: Bob Kowallis makes the comment that the park looks good after all the limbs from the winter have been cleaned up. He states that now would be the time to do the crack seal for the roads and the parks parking lot.   
Greg Cronin states that he is here to update the progress on the Pheasant Glen project.   We have worked with and followed the progress of the irrigation company to permit the transition their irrigation to the M&I so that they can water year round. They have actually voted to put that in place. We would just like to ask that the council help in any way they can to help the land owners and any new potential developers help make this a possibility for new growth. The council thanks Greg for keeping them up to date with the progression of the development. Greg states that he would love to have a conversation with the council at any time to help resolve future issues of the irrigation water issues that have been pledging this development. The council feels that this would be a benefit and ask that he reach out and set a time or be placed on the agenda for a later time. 
Heath Department Annual Report 2023. Dr. Burton states that he would like to keep the public informed of the programs and benefits that the health department offers. 

The ground water study has given us a lot of information to the quality of the aquafer. We would like to understand better about what happens to the water in-between the deep and the surface aquafer. 

The WIC program is now offering a Ecard that helps make it a little more discrete at the checkout. 

We also have a program for seniors that help inform about the severity of falls and offer a program that helps them to strengthen the muscles that will help with their stability. We did notice this winter that we did have an increase in the flu. We partnered with the school this year and offered the flu vaccine to anyone that would like to take it at the school. We did immunize 488 students this last year. We are hoping to increase this in the coming year. 

The county offers 21 programs that can help all different needs. If there is anyone that you feel can benefit from our services please let them know to come in and see if we can help.  The Health Department did have a handout that they provided to the town and to anyone that is interested in the services they offer. 

Donation of Land to the Town of Charleston. Francis Eickbush indicates that he has a piece of ground that was left of the Winterton Circle subdivision. It was cut off of lot 14. It is not a buildable lot and it contains the old canal storm drain. I have offered to quit claim deed it to the county but they are not interested and suggested that I offer it to Charleston. I have been paying taxes on this for many years and the County is now taxing it as a building lot. Since it contains the drain canal no one wants it. I would like to give it back to Charleston since it is in the boundaries of the Town. Brian indicates that there would have to be a letter of acceptance otherwise the County won’t record the transaction. The Council asks if this has been offered to the Irrigation Company since that would make sense as it has the canal on it or offer it to Kelly Lloyd as it is right next to his piece and it would give him more square footage.  After some discussion the council asks that this be tabled until the council has time to look at the property and speak with Mark Smedley about the issue. 
Scott Solum makes a motion to table the possible donation of land to the Town of Charleston Parcel No. 00-0020-1082 until the council has a chance to speak with the Town attorney and see the property in question. Jim Brown seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Possible pay raise for the Mayor- The pay for the mayor has been at the $200.00 mark since the 1970’s. With the rate of inflation the government states that is 7% cost of living. Darrel feels it should be 15% Darrel feels that they need to sit down and go over the budget and see where if any that the money can be freed up. He feels that this needs to be addressed. The mayor should get something reasonable for being mayor in this town. 

Mayor Christensen opens the time up for public comments: 

1. Don Sant feels that in the future we will not get a mayor for $200.00 a month. It takes a lot to run a town and it should be justified to the mayor now and in the future. 
The mayor closes the public comment time. 

Darrel feels that they should sit down and go over the financials and see if there is money that they can use to give a raise to the mayor position. The mayor indicates that there is money that can be used for this stipend increase. The council requests a work meeting to go over the financials and decide where the monies could be redirected from.  Darrel Nish makes a motion that the stipend should be adjusted to a $1200.00 a month. Scott Solum seconds the motion. A roll call votes is cast. Results as follows
Aye
           Nay             ABSTAIN       ABSENT
Board Member Scott Solum     
   X  







Board Member Jim Brown      
   X






Board Member Darrel Nish 

   X





Board Member Marc Mair 

   



  X




Mayor Brenda Christensen   

   



  X

Amended Budget 2022- Mayor Christensen informs everyone that that we are not revising the budget we are just moving the money around to cover the expenditures and overages inside the specific areas. This is something that we have to do if we need more money in one area of the budget in the same sections that was a little more than expected. If there is extra money that is not used then it can either be redistributed to another area or put back into a PTIF or the capitol fund account for later use. 
The Mayor goes into a public hearing. 

Wes makes a comment that when other surrounding communities put their work out for bid, I am always on the look out to help Charleston anyway I can. Midway surface treatment has gone out for bid and there is crack seal in that and Midway received an awesome deal. They will be here in about a week. They will do the same for Charleston. They can also do the park. We will have them come and look and see if it would be useful to do at this time. 

Mayor goes out of public hearing. 

Scott Solum makes a motion to accept the Amended Budget 2022-23. Jim Brown seconds the motion. A roll call vote is cast. Results as follows. 
Aye
           Nay             ABSTAIN       ABSENT
Board Member Scott Solum     
   X  







Board Member Jim Brown      
   X






Board Member Darrel Nish 

   X





Board Member Marc Mair 

   X   



  




Mayor Brenda Christensen   

   X



  

Proposed Tentative Budget 2023-24. Scott asks if the areas that are being changed can be highlighted to show the areas of money that is being moved. It is explained that it is already on the worksheet that has been provided. The mayor states that they can still make the necessary changes to add in for the stipend pay raise for the mayor. The mayor indicates that they can have a work meeting to go over all the changes that they are expecting to do. They decide on Wednesday 10, 2023 at 7:00pm to hold a work meeting if anyone is interested in coming and voicing their concerns. 

The Mayor goes into public hearing. 
Bob Kowallis states that the figures on the budget he has are incorrect. The mayor indicates that he has a copy of an earlier worksheet that has had a few more corrections to it and that the new figures add up differently. She states that there were a few things that needed to be corrected from the worksheet that he obtained. He also has a questions about the money being spent on the Pioneer Day. He feels that the town is spending money rather than making money. Scott Solum states that the council and the volunteers are working diligently to make money for this event. They are putting in countless hours trying to make this something that everyone can enjoy. If he wants to help in the fundraising area, they would gladly take his help. The mayor states that the money was calculated based on what was spent on last year’s numbers. Bob feels that we are not in the business of making money. Scott states that we do not want to compete or be as big as Swiss Days. This is something for all the communities to enjoy. 
The mayor closes the public comment. She also states that there will be a public hearing on next month’s agenda to accept the final budget. 

Pioneer Day Update Scott Solum states that the band this year is Wild Wood. He is the son of the lead singer in Diamond Rio. They are a really good band and we are trying to take this to a whole new level. We really want a turn out for this. We feel that this will be a fun night for everyone. 

The parade is at 6:00pm and the band will play until the fireworks start which is around 10:00pm. We have taken out some of things that were just not productive. We have a DJ this year that will be playing music throughout the day. We will be having an auction this year, kid’s games, food and entertainment. Most of the music will be country western. There will be line dancing as well. Jim states that they are trying to get it back to what it was back when we were young. 
Staff Reports: -   Justin Hooper – States that we did have the town cleanup. The equipment we had wasn’t that great. I have contacted a couple tree service companies to see what they would charge to come and chip all the branches that still need to be done. I am waiting for the bids. We have the sod ordered for the cemetery. Dave and I will pick it up tomorrow and get it put on the graves so that it will be ready for Memorial Day. Scott states that there were a few people that were missed in the cleanup. He asks if we can add a few and add them to the pile. Dave Hendricksen- nothing, Brian Preece – nothing. Karen Mair –It is an election year. The signup is June 1-7 2023. There are 2 seats open for council. I will have packets ready then for anyone that is interested in running.  Darrel Nish –nothing further, Marc Mair- There haven’t been any meeting in the last month.  Scott Solum-nothing.  Jim Brown-nothing. Mayor Christensen- I would like to say thank you to everyone that has expressed concern for the loss of my great granddaughter. It has been hard but we will get through it. 
Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown seconds the motion
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder
